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Goodbye Wendyôs West Hills, 

Hello Wendyôs Woodland Hills 
 

On February 12th Wings Over Wendyôs held their last 

meeting at the Platt Village, West Hills Wendyôs 

Restaurant.  The group took the occasion to have their bi-

annual picture taken.  ABC7 News and CBS2/KCAL9 

News had TV cameras on site to record the occasion.  Over 

120 members wearing Wings Over Wendyôs 

monogrammed shirts and hats were in attendance. 

The last meeting was started at 09:00am with the 

Pledge of Allegiance lead by Ron Rubine from 

Councilmember Mitchell Englanderôs office.  Los Angeles 

Daily News Columnist, Dennis McCarthy presented a 15-

year pin to Lee Auger, our most faithfully  attending 

member.  Lee was at the first meetings in 2001 with Fred 

Blechman and Mickey Epstein and has been attending both 

the Monday and Tuesday meetings ever since.  Dennis then 

told the group about his interactions with Fred Blechman 

that lead to his August 2002 article about the meetings.  

When his article was published attendance grew from a 

dozen to over 40, then 50 and by August of 2004 close to 

100 veterans and veteran supporters had attended meetings 

and didnôt leave much room for the Wendyôs after school 

crowd and the meetings were moved to the morning. 

Dennis Zine, who at one time was the Councilmember 

for the area talked about his association and support of the 

meetings.  He was followed by the current area 

Councilmember Mitchell Englander telling the crowd what 

the Platt Village Wendyôs and Wings Over Wendyôs meant 

to him growing up in West Hills within walking distance of 

the village.  His father was a WWII disabled veteran. 

Raj Dhillon on behalf of State Senator Bob Hertzberg, 

presented a California State Senate Resolution honoring 

Ron and Diane Ross. 

Ed Reynolds gave a short recap of the history that he 

compiled from Lee Augerôs notes, Dennis McCarthy 

articles and analysis of historical rosters.  The meeting 

adjourned to take the picture. 

 
Photos by Harlis Brend 

Lee Auger and Dennis McCarthy 

 
Photos by Harlis Brend 

Dennis Zine and Mitchell Englander 

 

Ron & Diane Ross accept the Senate Resolution from 

Raj Dhillon, Senator  Hertzbergôs staff 

 

WINGS 

 

NEWS 
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News Coverage of Event 

Dennis McCarthy: Wings over Wendyôs 

takes flight from West Hills.  

But these WWII vets have a place to land.

 
Wings over Wendyôs group goodbye photo 

ñAs soon as we put the guns down, we were able to talk as 

men.ò ï Mike ñBomberò Karatsonyi, who flew with the 

German Luftwaffe in World War II. 

It was moving day Monday for ñWings Over Wendyôs,ò that 

raucous, lovable group of old military flyboys and aviation 

veterans who have been meeting for coffee and 

camaraderie every Monday morning for the last 16 years 

at the Wendyôs on Platt Avenue in West Hills. 

Ron Ross, owner of the restaurant, lost his lease to an El 

Pollo Loco, which was willing to pay double the $10,000-

a-month rent Ross was paying for the location.  It seems 

thereôs a shortage of restaurants with drive-thruôs in the 

Valley, so companies looking for potential sites check when 

leases are coming up for renewal, and swoop in offering a 

lot more money, Ron said. 

Ross owns another Wendyôs at 22611Ventura Boulevard in 

Woodland Hills, and thatôs where the group will meet from 

now on because, well, ñWings Over El Pollo Locoò doesnôt 

quite get it. 

It seems like only yesterday I was sitting in the city room on 

a slow Monday morning in 2002 praying for a good column 

to drop in my lap when a guy named Fred ñCrashò 

Blechman called and invited me to join him and a few of his 

World War II buddies at Wendyôs for the 99-cent senior 

lunch special ð a cheeseburger, fries, and drink of your 

choice. 

Now how can you pass up an opportunity like that? You 

canôt. Turns out the guys were starting a club, and they 

wanted my help getting the word out. 

Crash, I came to find out, earned his dubious nickname for 

crashing five Navy fighter planes during his four years of 

military service. He was great on take-offs, but his landings 

were a little shaky. 

Sitting with Crash was Mickey Epstein, a B-24 Liberator 

flight engineer, Ed Figueroa, a B-26 gunner, Ernie Bankey, 

an ñaceò pilot who shot down 11 enemy planes, and Mike 

ñBomberò Karatsonyi, who fortunately wasnôt one of them. 

Bomber flew a Messerschmitt Me-109 in the war with the 

Luftwaffe. After the Germans occupied Hungary, Mike was 

told either fly with us or go to a concentration camp. 

And now here he was, 60-plus years later, having a 

cheeseburger, and catching up on old times with guys who 

wanted to shoot him out of the sky. 

 ñNo hard feelings?ò I asked the guys. None, they said. 

 ñAs soon as we put the guns down, we were able to talk as 

men,ò Bomber said. ñPilots are a special breed.ò 

He said he knew the war was almost over the day he took 

off with 40 other Luftwaffe pilots, and they were met by 

1,200 American planes. 

 ñMike defended his country and did what he had to do. We 

all respected that,ò said Lee Auger, who received his 16-

year pin Monday as the longest member of ñWings Over 

Wendyôsò still living. 

The column in 2002 found its way into the homes of 

hundreds of former aviation veterans in LA County. The 

next week 20 more guys showed up for lunch, then 40 more. 

The group grew so large there was no room for regular 

customers, so Ross had to move the luncheon meetings to 

morning breakfast, which wasnôt easy because he wasnôt 

open for breakfast. 

But for his Wings guys, he staffed and opened his restaurant 

two hours early. He didnôt have to. He wasnôt making a 

dime on them. Coffee was free. 

But Ross knew from their wives and children how important 

it was for these old warriors to get out of their homes for a 

few hours every week and hang out together swapping old 

war stories. 

 ñItôs an honor to have them in my restaurant,ò Ross has 

said many times. 

Today, ñWings Over Wendyôsò has more than 300 

members, of which about 100 show up for coffee and 

camaraderie every Monday morning. They also added a 

Tuesday morning meeting at the Tarzana Community and 

Cultural Center, 19130 Ventura Blvd from 9:30 a.m. until 

11 a.m. 

All military veterans, not just aviators, are now invited to 

join, said the groupôs president Ed Reynolds, who can be 

reached at (818) 884-4013 for more information. 

 ñThese meetings have become lifelines to many of the guys, 

especially the ones who have lost their wives and were just 

sitting at home vegetating,ò said Art Sherman, a B-24 

bombardier and intelligence officer in World War II. 
(Continued Page3) 



March 2018 - Page 3 of 18 
 

 ñOur members come from all over Los Angeles County to 

finally talk about the war experiences they could never talk 

to their families about. Itôs been a lifesaver for them, 

including me.ò 

Yeah, I got lucky that day Crash called. That 99-cent senior 

special turned out to be the best lunch I ever had. 

By DENNIS MCCARTHY Los Angeles Daily News 

February 16, 2018 

Page 6, Valley News Group, February 15, 2018 

 

The veterans group Wings Over Wendyôs held their last 

meeting at their original meeting place in Platt Village.  As 

of February 19, the group of over 100 vets will move south 

to the Wendyôs on Ventura, also owned by Ron and Diane 

Ross.  The group was formed 16 years ago by a group of 

retired aviators and now includes men and women from all 

branches of the armed services from different wars, though 

most members are WWII veterans. 

ABC7 TV News 

 

Ed Reynolds was interviewed on ABC7 

CBS2/KCAL9 

 

Art Sherman was interviewed on CBS2/KCAL9 

Council District 12 

COMMUNITY NEWS  
A Proper Send Off for Local 

Heroes...

 

This week brought a bittersweet moment to West Hills as 

we celebrated the final Wings over Wendy's meeting before 

the group moves their events to a new location on Ventura 

Blvd. 

It's been an honor to be the host Council District for this 

vital Veteran's organization which serves as a social and 

networking opportunity for returning servicemembers from 

World War II through Operation Iraqi Freedom. In 

addition to serving their country, the 350-strong 

membership remains active in serving our communities. 

The new location will be the Wendy's restaurant located at 

22511 Ventura Blvd in Woodland Hills where they will 

continue their weekly Monday meetings. And while we're 

sad to see the organization move out of Council District 12, 

it will forever be a point of pride that it all began here in 

West Hills. 
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February Speakers 
February 5, 2018 

 

Norm Anderson, Director 
On February 5, 2018, Norm Anderson spoke to the 

group and showed a video about his project to produce a 

document on the untold story of the American women who 

volunteered to go to Vietnam on an impossible mission: 

help the troops forget about the war. 

Normôs project is to document the story of a group of 

amazing American women who volunteered to serve during 

the Vietnam War through the Red Cross as part of a 

program called Supplemental Recreation Activities 

Overseas (SRAO), better known by our brave military men 

as ñThe Donut Dollies.ò  Armed with nothing but cookies 

and home-made entertainment programs, the Donut Dollies 

risked their lives every day as they tried to fulfill their 

mission and cheer up the US troops.  Despite their service 

and sacrifice, their stories and contributions in Vietnam 

have gone largely unnoticed and unappreciated.  Norm is 

hoping his project will change that. 

He told us his project is truly a labor of love, as one of 

the Donut Dollies ï Dorset ï happens to be his Mom and 

the other is her best friend, ñAuntie Mary.ò 

As he prepared to be a speaker at Wings Over Wendyôs 

he discovered that the Internet domain name: 

www.wingsoverwendys.com was not active so he 

purchased the rights and gave it to the group.  Ed Reynolds 

was granted access to both the domain name and to use the 

Donutdollies.com Web Hosting Service.  In his spare time 

Ed has started to develop a Wings Over Wendyôs website. 

February 12, 2018 

Last Meeting in West Hills 
The speakers on February 12th are documented on page 

one: Lee Auger, Dennis McCarthy, Dennis Zine, Mitchell 

Englander, Raj Dhillon, Ron and Diane Ross and Ed 

Reynolds.  As we waited for Howard and his crew to set up 

the chairs outside and Skip DeYoung set up his camera, Ed 

Reynolds presented the following short recap of the history 

that he compiled from Lee Augerôs notes, Dennis 

McCarthy articles and analysis of historical rosters: 

First recorded meeting: JUN 11, 2001 included:  

Lee Auger 

Fred "Crash" Blechman 

Stan Dean 

Mickey Epstein,  

The group decided to name themselves ñWings Over 

Wendyôsò on AUG 13, 2001 

Ed Figueroa joined the group on OCT 1, 2001 

Mike Karatsonyi joined the group DEC 31, 2001 

Dennis McCarthy wrote an article about the group on AUG 

27, 2002.  That establishes the date of 2002. 

The next month 25 new members join including: 

Allan Hitterdal 

Art Sherman 

Bud Lindahl 

Don Foster 

Jimmy Weldon 

Steve Politis 

By AUG 16, 2004 Over 50 people were attending the 

ñlunchò meetings and Ron Ross asked ñCrashò to move the 

meetings to the morning.  Attendance exploded to over 100 

in 2006. 

ñCrashò Blechman flew west on NOV 14, 2007.  Dennis 

McCarthy wrote an article about his passing.  Art Sherman 

took over leading the meetings and the roster grew to over 

200 names.  In JUN 2016, Ed Reynolds took over leading 

the meetings. 

Overall 535 people have appeared on at least one roster.  

333 on current roster, 30 inactive, 100 honorees and over 

120 have flown west. 

CURRENT BREAKDOWN OF THE ROSTER 

Veterans 

USAAF/USAF   83 WWII  33 

USA    81 WWII  20 

USN:    67 WWII  17 

USMC    15 WWII   4 

USCG     6 WWII   1 

Foreign veterans   6 WWII   1 

Non-Veterans 
Others (pilots, engineers, etc.)    56 

Memberôs widows      7 

Memberôs wives      8 

Veteranôs Supporters    31 

Honorary   103 
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February 19, 2018 

First Meeting in Woodland 

Hills  
The first meeting in Woodland Hills took place on 

February 19th.  The week between the 12th and the 19th had 

a lot of activity to prepare for the new meeting environment.  

Fred Kaplan removed all the pictures and plaques from the 

West Hills restaurant and with Bill Ratner hung a number 

of them on the wall of the new facility.  Ron Ross purchased 

20 folding chairs to enable us to seat 100 people in the 

room. 

Howard Swerdlick, Lee Auger and Ed Reynolds 

removed the 55-inch TV from West Hills and stored it in 

Edôs truck for future installation in the new facility.  Ed 

fixed up a cabinet with a lock to store our meeting sound 

system, DVD Player, tablecloth and other meeting support 

items. 

Sunday night, February 18th Howard, Ed, David 

Greenburg, Peter Helm and Bill Winstead rearranged the 

tables and chairs in the new meeting room to have 5 rows 

of tables similar to the old meeting setup with a head table 

along the wall. 

Monday morning a crew including Tom Villanueva, 

Bob Donovan, David Greenberg, Paul Boghossian, 

Maurice Vasquez, Ron Boggess and others arrived early to 

assist Ed, Howard and Lee, complete the setup of the room 

and direct parking.  Fred and Bill hung the flags and clocks. 

Our guest speaker, Councilmember Bob Blumenfield 

arrived at 8 am and even assisted with hanging some of the 

flags.  The room filled to over 100 and at 08:30am Ed called 

the meeting order so the Councilmember could speak and 

leave for a 9:15 appointment. 

Councilmember Bob Blumenfield 

 
Photo by Harlis Brend 

The Councilmember started by presenting the group 

with a City of Los Angeles Certificate of Recognition 

 

He then gave the crowd an update on his activities, 

initiatives and answered questions from the audience. 

The raffle was suspended, and Diane Ross introduced 

the next guest: 

Mike Machat 

.  
Photo by Harlis Brend 

(Continued Page6) 
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Mike Machat is an American aviation artist, author, 

and historian who has dedicated his career to the 

preservation and documentation of aviation history.  Mike 

Machat's original aviation paintings and lithographs 

capture the rich legacy of America's aviation history today. 

He was fascinated with drawing airplanes since his 

early childhood on Long Island, New York during the 

1950s.  As a teenager, he spent endless hours sketching at 

local area airports, trading his artwork for flights in all types 

of aircraft and eventually earning his private and 

commercial licenses. 

After attending Pratt Institute, Mike served in the U.S. 

Air Force and then relocated to Los Angeles earning a 

Bachelor of Fine Arts from California State University, 

Long Beach, and joining the Douglas Aircraft Company as 

a Staff Illustrator.  In 1984, he established his own aviation 

art studio and was elected first president of the American 

Society of Aviation Artists.  As a member of the Society of 

Illustrators of New York and Los Angeles, Mike won 

numerous awards in many national aviation art 

competitions. 

Noted for his extensive work in commercial aviation, 

Mike's paintings are also displayed in many airline 

corporate headquarters throughout the world including a 

mural painted in the terminal building of the Bob Hope 

Airport in Burbank, California.  His client list included 

Airbus Industrie, McDonnell Douglas, Pan American 

World Airways, Delta, Continental, Flying Tigers, and 

NASA among many others. 

Mike Machat's art career spanned the years from 1975 

through 2001, during which time he produced 250 major 

works, built a strong collector following, and emerged as 

one of America's most well-known aviation artists.  Now 

retired, he lives in Woodland Hills, California with his wife 

Sheri and their two daughters. 

To start our tenure in Woodland Hills off to a great 

start, Mike donated his famous picture ñSUPERSONIC 

PALETTE: The Art of Flightò autographed by Clyde East, 

to hang on the south wall of the Wendyôs Restaurant. 

  

February 26, 2018 

Ed Barkett 

  
Photo by Harlis Brend 

Our speaker on February 26th was Ed Barkett who had 

spoken in December 2016 about his research on the Canoga 

Park High School graduates and non-graduates that served 

in the military.  His talk had told us about WWII era so on 

the 26th he picked up at the time of the Korean War.  A 

variety of Valley young men, not only from Canoga Park 

but also from the surrounding communities served in the 

Korean Conflict.  Ed provided the details on their 

campaigns and in many cases the circumstances of their 

death.  One young man was awarded the Medal of Honor 

and at the request of the audience, Ed read the citation. 

We invited Ed to return at a future date to cover the 

Cold War and Vietnam War service by men and women 

from the local area. 

New Magnetic Logo 

 

New magnetic logo, the same size as the bumper 

stickers is now available for $5.00. 
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Profiles 
Kent Kellegrew 

By Ed Moreno 

 
Photo by Harlis Brend 

A 81mm Mortar Wireman  
As a few of us glanced at Kent's book on the history of 

the 96th Infantry Division, he kept pointing to the photos of 

the tombs on the Okinawan landscape.  The islanders buried 

their family members in these tombs.  It was the oldest 

virgin in the family who cleaned the flesh from the bones.  

The bones of the loved one were placed in a very large jar. 

Jewelry, perhaps gold teeth and other items of value to the 

deceased were included in the large urn/jar. 

There were two shapes of tombs on the island.  One 

was shaped like the shell of a turtle.  This shape displayed 

the Chinese belief of long life.  The Chinese have 

influenced the Okinawans since the 400 century A.D.  The 

Japanese culture has only been there the last few centuries.  

Tombs shaped like a woman's womb symbolized re-birth.  

This was a Japanese belief.  During WWII the Japanese 

mined the tombs. GI's seeking relics to send home would 

enter the tomb and then get blown up. 

He was born in Duluth, Minnesota on September 5, 

1923.  His father sold mining equipment to companies in 

the Mesabi Range area where the largest deposit of iron ore 

exists in the United States. 

After ·three years living in Duluth, his family moved 

to Kansas City, Missouri for three years.  There, his dad 

sold stationary diesel engines.  At the onset of the 

depression, his father lost this job.  They moved to Salinas, 

Kansas.  Kent attended school from the 2nd grade to the 

12th grade.  After high school graduation he began to work 

with his dad.  Jobs were scarce in 1942 so Kent moved to 

Glendale, California.  There he found a job at Lockheed 

Aircraft, building P-38 aircraft.  He was an operator of an 

eight-foot sheer.  He was drafted in 1942 and sent to Camp 

Swift in Texas and later to Wake Forest just south of 

Chicago.  Soon he was shipped to the Pacific and saw action 

on Leyte in the Philippines and then the island of Okinawa. 

Kent showed us his scars on his upper right arm and 

his left arm where he was shot during fighting in Okinawa.  

He was sent to a hospital in Guam.  Telling us that all the 

other patients in his ward were suffering from work related 

injuries and were shocked to see a combat casualty that 

arrived in muddy clothes, unshaven who hadnôt had a bath 

or shower in weeks. 

After he recovered from his injury in the hospital on 

Guam he was assigned to a combat unit and sent to Leyte.  

Kent also served on Saipan and other engagements in the 

Pacific.  After the hostilities he returned with several 

medals.  A few include: The Purple Heart, Presidential 

Citation with two Bronze Stars, Philippine Liberation, the 

WWII Victory Medal and even the Good Conduct medal.  

When he was discharged and returned home, 

supporting the family was his most important activity. 

During the years 1948 and 1949 he attended Los Angeles 

Community College and the University of Southern 

California.  With his B.S. in Sociology he chose to become 

an elementary school teacher.  This 81 mm mortar wireman 

veteran taught at many elementary schools in the San 

Fernando Valley.  A few include Morningside, Cantara, 

Hubbard, Enaida Way, etc.  Concurrently, he worked at 

Bekins Moving Company for 30 years in his free time and 

summers.  Kent is proud of his two sons.  One is a Superior 

Court Judge in Ventura and his second works for a railroad 

company, 

Flight to Catalina Airport 

in the Sky, An adventure 

story ï April 7, 1995 
By Anarg Z. Frangos 

 
Photo by Harlis Brend 

Anarg and his Moony N711DF 
(Continued page 8) 
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I had promised my best man and cousin, Ted Mandras, 

a flight in the Mooney and a buffalo burger at Catalina's 

Airport in the Sky.  At best the flight to Catalina is pretty 

exciting even in good VFR weather.  You need to fly over 

Santa Monica and LAX in the VFR corridor (3500 feet 

southeast and 4500 feet northwest) and then over the 

Catalina Channel 26 miles to the island.  The airport is on 

the top of a mountain plateau at 1602 feet above sea level 

with a runway length of 3240 feet.  Any takeoff and landing 

at Catalina is an exciting operation.  With a little stretch of 

the imagination, it is probably as close to an aircraft carrier 

operation as a private pilot can get.  And this entire 

adventure scenario can easily be spiced up by the addition 

of some clouds and fog.   Believe it or not, such was the 

case on an exciting 7 April 1995 Friday afternoon. 

We left Van Nuys with 2500 ft ceiling and 10 miles 

visibility and scattered tops at about 3500 feet.  The flight 

to Catalina was beautiful.  As we approached the island, the 

clouds closed in with tops at about 2700 feet, but with a 

good 1000 ft ceiling over the airport.  We easily entered on 

a right base to Runway 22 and made an uneventful landing.   

As we were enjoying and finishing our buffalo 

burgers, a thick and unrelenting fog rolled in and covered 

the airport.  The airport was zero-zero.  Wow!  It entered 

my mind that perhaps we were destined to stay overnight at 

Catalina.  Ted needed to catch a flight back to Philadelphia 

early Saturday morning, and barring an unlikely engine 

failure, the odds of a successful flight were very good.  In 

those days we flew every day commuting to Long Beach 

Airport, so we maintained IFR currency, but more 

importantly IFR proficiency. 

As we walked out to the Mooney to assess the 

situation, we observed a charter pilot with an interesting 

German accent preparing to leave Catalina in a twin-engine 

Seneca.  He advised that the airport was uncontrolled, and 

that all we had to do was to give flight advisory as we 

departed.  He was going to leave to the northeast on 

Runway 04 and said he would broadcast the tops to us.  He 

asked if we were instrument rated, and noted that if we 

were, it really shouldn't be much of a problem.  I agreed, 

but silently noted that it would be a piece of cake, and legal, 

too...provided we didn't have any kind of engine problem, 

which would require a return to the airport.  Needless to 

say, our 1963 Mooney was not Category III equipped. 

The Mooney engine purred to life, and we taxied to the 

takeoff end of Runway 04 to wait for the "German's" report 

on the tops.  It came with a Luftwaffe pilotôs accent. "Za 

tops iss at 2700 feet.  No pwoblem!"  I responded, "Ja vold!  

Schpitfires at 12 o'clock!" His return chuckle filled the 

headsets.  Anyway, with a tight sphincter muscle, and 

catching a glimpse of Tedôs wide-open eyes, I pushed the 

throttle home, and the Mooney roared to life (or at least 

with as much of a roar as 180 hp can make).  We raced 

down the runway in zero-zero, and just held the Directional 

Gyro glued at 04.  At about 70 mph indicated, bouncing 

over bumps in the runway, we were airborne.  Gear 

retraction followed, and we were established at a 

conservative 100 mph 300 feet per minute climb.  Flying in 

actual instrument conditions is always a thrill, but the 

persistent thought is with you. "What do I do if the engine 

sputters?"  Good luck was with us, and we whipped through 

the tops at about the 2700 ft point as expected about 5 

minutes after take-off.  Zero-zero take-off at Catalina 

airport in the sky.  It just doesn't get any better than that!  

An adventure for the books! 

A trip like this needs to be documented to preclude its 

loss as the ravages of age take their toll upon the memory.  

Someday, we'll sit on the proverbial rocking chair and 

reminisce; with these notes handy to refresh the moment. 
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Peggy Jeanôs Hanger
A monthly column by Peggy Jean Bassett

pjbflyer@gmail.com

Peggy Jeanôs Hanger
A monthly column by Peggy Jean Bassett

pjbflyer@gmail.com
 

The ñLewisò A-20G Havoc 

 

The Douglas A-20 Havoc is one of the lesser known 

U.S. WWII combat aircraft.  The Lewis Air Legends 

collection is proud to fly what is probably the only 

airworthy model in existence.  It is owned by Rod Lewis of 

San Antonio, Texas.  

The Lewis A-20G was crowned ñGrand Championò 

WWIIò aircraft at Air Venture 2017 and Warbird judges 

also presented a Gold Wrench to Aero Trader of Chino, 

California for its beautiful restoration work. 

ñThis is one of the nicest WWII bombers Iôve ever 

flownò, said pilot Stew Dawson of Salina, Texas as he flew 

it to the FAA Air Venture Oshkosh 2017.  Stew is one of 

the few pilots in the United States who has flown so many 

World War II airplanes that he has an unlimited FAA 

Waiver to fly them all.  Heôs the Warbird pilot that teaches 

Warbird pilots how to fly Warbirds and checks them out. 
(Continued Page 9) 


